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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, April 22, 2013
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Marla Buchanan; Richard Redick, Carl Cannon; Commissioner Larry Williams was excused; Council Member Doyle Carter; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  A. J. Souto, Finance & Budget; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Mike Miller, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Lisa King, Langton Associates; Barbara Goodman, National Parks Service; Val Bostwick, Ferry Task Force;  Penny Kamish, Ferry Task Force; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Mitch Reeves, Ferry  Task Force; Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:03 p.m.

In Attendance:   Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chair); Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Marla Buchanan, Carl Cannon, Richard Redick, Barbara Goodman (ex officio),

Larry Williams (via conference call); Commissioner Paul Astleford (ex officio) was excused;

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; A.J. Souto, Finance & Budget; James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation; Mike Miller, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Lisa King, Langton Associates; Wanda Forrest, North Florida TPO; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Mark Fernandez, HMS Ferry;
Kenny Logsdon, Neighborhoods Department; Sallie O’Hara, Friends of A1A; Fran Beach;
Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services Division; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 25, 2013 meeting and the minutes from the special meeting of April 16, 2013.

In Updates from Commissioners, Commissioner Redick reported on a meeting that the Mayor of Atlantic Beach had requested with JTA’s Chief Executive Officer, Nathaniel Ford.  Ferry operations issues were explained and discussed, particularly long term capital costs such as the slip wall work.

The Commission heard a presentation on the Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) by Wanda Forrest of the Northeast Florida Transportation Planning Organization (TPO).  Ms. Forrest had been invited by Commissioner (ex officio) Barbara Goodman.  She explained the nature of the issues that the TPO addresses.  A primary mission was the preparation of a Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP); there is an extensive public outreach commitment.  The Transportation Improvement Plan is adopted in June.
One of the reasons why Commissioner (ex officio) Goodman asked Ms. Forrest to attend the Commission meeting was to explain a new U.S. Department of Transportation/Florida Highway Administration grant opportunity.  If the Commission decided to seek funding from the grant, the request would have to be in the form of an amendment to the Transportation Improvement Plan.

Commissioner Redick wanted to know how the St. Johns River Ferry Commission gets itself into the Florida Department of Transportation’s 5-yerar plan, particularly in efforts to acquire funding assistance with the slip wall project; this matter had been raised with the Secretary of Transportation Ananth Prasad previously.  Mr. James Bennett explained the process.  Any federally funded project has to be in the Transportation Improvement Plan.  FDOT works closely with the TPO because all federal funds for transportation projects have to be in the Transportation Improvement Plan.  The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, indicated that he would be meeting with the North Florida TPO in the very near future.
The Commission next heard an Update presentation on grants for the ferry from Lisa King of Langton Associates.  She began her remarks by calling attention to the spread sheet that she had distributed.  She was in recent contact with the Federal Transportation Administration (FTA) regarding the Passenger Ferry Urban Area Formula grant funding.  She said that more information on this grant is forthcoming.  $30 million will be available; there is uncertainty on whether the grants will be slanted toward ferries based on a passenger count versus a vehicle count.  A CDBG grant application was not submitted because the Department of Housing and Urban Development did not see any appreciable job creation.  
Ms. King addressed a number of other grant opportunities explaining the nature of the grants, criteria and deadlines.  The final issue raised was information that JTA’s Steve Arrington had e-mailed to Ms. King and Council Member Crescimbeni regarding a Tiger Grant through the U.S. Department of Transportation.  Ms. King explained why an application for this grant would be problematic. (matching funds issues, permitting deadline issues).  She recommended that Jacksonville not pursue this particular grant funding source.
On a motion by Commissioner Marla Buchanan and seconded by Commissioner Aaron Bowman, the Commission voted to proceed with the payment of an invoice that had been submitted by Lisa Kind of Langton Associates; the invoice is for work that Ms. King has done for the Commission from the beginning of the contract.
Next on the agenda, the Commission heard the Marine Operations Report for March 2013 by Mark Fernandez of HMS Ferries.  Tom Goldsbury, Public Works Department, had previously distributed the Marine Operations Report for 2013 that Mark Fernandez had prepared.  Mr. Fernandez reported that the ferry is consistently running at a similar shortfall of the original budget numbers.  Revenues were up because this is the busiest time of the year, but the numbers were not as high as we had hoped for.  The “square system” shipboard credit card was incorporated; a “flat fee” transaction option is being offered.  Mr. Hernandez reported that the ferry operations participated in a security drill with JaxPort that went well.  There were no safety issues to report.  The Coast Guard conducted the quarterly COI and that went well.
In the Risk Manager Update, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported on her recent conversation with Cecelia Ford of Risk Management.  Ms. Ford had recently had a conversation with Chris Crouch, JaxPort’s Manager of Risk Management and Safety about the ferry’s loss history.  Ms. Ford is still waiting to hear from HMS on the ferry’s loss history.  Once she has heard from HMS with additional information, Ms. Ford indicated that she can then move forward with the RFP process.
Kenny Logsdon, Neighborhoods Department, provided the Commission with an update on the request for a SJRFC property donation for the Heckscher Drive Town Center project.  He explained an aerial site plan that had been distributed to the Commissioners.  Mr. Logsdon indicated that he had heard from the Jackson family, owners of the property that abuts the Town Center project site.  The family has no intention of donating any property.  Mr. Logsdon reported on the project’s current status; he has met with Commissioner Carl Cannon to air some traffic concerns; he is expecting to meet with the Public Works Department.  The project is awaiting FDOT’s approval.  A donation of SJRFC property is needed to enable the roundabout component of the Town Center project to proceed.  Assistant General Counsel advised the Commission that the Commission itself could not vote to donate land that belonged to the City of Jacksonville.  The Commission could, however, vote to recommend that the City Council donate the land that the Heckscher Drive Town Center project is hoping to acquire.  The Commission discussed numerous issues concerning property and traffic issues that impact the abutting property owners.  The Commission concluded the discussion on this agenda item with a unanimous vote in support of the project.
On the Update on the Commission task list, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston noted that although the items are not marked (crossed) out on the list, Items # 9 (U.S. Coast Guard Certificate of Financial Responsibility) and #11 (FCC Radio Station Authorization) had been completed.

The Chair asked A. J. Souto of the Budget Office to apprise the Commission on the Budget Office’s assessment of the ferry’s budget.  Mr. Souto indicated that the Budget Office was in the middle of its 2nd Quarter projections review exercise which is immediately followed by its Mid-Year review exercise two weeks later.  He indicated that he could provide some current projections.  In considering ticket fares, Mr. Souto cited a projected revenue deficit of $245,000.00 and an annual projection of $1,087,000.000.  He noted that  though fares were increased, that was off-set by a reduction in ridership.  Mr. Souto explained the difference between budget and an amount of cash.  He indicated that he would be working with Commissioner Redick and others on budget issues and concerns.  The Commission engaged in a lengthy discussion on budget cycles, accounting, deficit issues and other budgetary questions.
As there was no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:45 P.M.
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